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(ii) The visa is issued during the
same fiscal year in which the original
visa was issued;

(iii) The number has not been re-
turned to the Department as a ‘‘recap-
tured visa number’’;

(iv) The alien pays anew the statu-
tory application and issuance fees; and

(v) The consular officer ascertain
whether the original issuing office or
knows of any reason why a new visa
should not be issued.

(2) In issuing a visa under this para-
graph (b), the consular officer shall in-
sert the word ‘‘REPLACE’’ on Form
OF–155A, Immigrant Visa and Alien
Registration, before the word ‘‘IMMI-
GRANT’’ in the title of the visa.

(c) Duplicate visas issued within the va-
lidity period of the original visa. If the
validity of a visa previously issued has
not yet terminated and the original
visa has been lost or mutilated, a du-
plicate visa may be issued containing
all of the information appearing on the
original visa, including the original
issuance and expiration dates. The ap-
plicant shall execute a new application
and provide copies of the supporting
documents submitted in support of the
original application. The alien must
pay anew the application and issuance
fees. In issuing a visa under this para-
graph, the consular officer shall insert
the word ‘‘DUPLICATE’’ on Form OF–
155A before the word ‘‘IMMIGRANT’’ in
the title of the visa.

[52 FR 42613, Nov. 5, 1987, as amended at 56
FR 49682, Oct. 1, 1991; 61 FR 1836, Jan. 24, 1996;
63 FR 4393, Jan. 29, 1998]

Subpart I—Refusal, Revocation,
and Termination of Registration

§ 42.81 Procedure in refusing indi-
vidual visas.

(a) Issuance or refusal mandatory.
When a visa application has been prop-
erly completed and executed before a
consular officer in accordance with the
provisions of INA and the imple-
menting regulations, the consular offi-
cer must either issue or refuse the visa
under INA 212(a) or INA 221(g) or other
applicable law. Every refusal must be
in conformance with the provisions of
22 CFR 40.6.

(b) Refusal procedure. A consular offi-
cer may not refuse an immigrant visa

until Form OF–230, Application for Im-
migrant Visa and Alien Registration,
has been executed by the applicant.
When an immigrant visa is refused, an
appropriate record shall be made in du-
plicate on a form prescribed by the De-
partment. The form shall be signed and
dated by the consular officer. The con-
sular officer shall inform the applicant
of the provision of law or imple-
menting regulation on which the re-
fusal is based and of any statutory pro-
visions under which administrative re-
lief is available. Each document re-
lated to the refusal shall then be at-
tached to Form OF–230 for retention in
the refusal files. Any documents not
related to the refusal shall be returned
to the applicant. If the grounds of in-
eligibility may be overcome by the
presentation of additional evidence and
the applicant indicates an intention to
submit such evidence, all documents
may, with the consent of the alien, be
retained in the consular files for a pe-
riod not to exceed one year. If the re-
fusal has not been overcome within one
year, any documents not relating to
the refusal shall be removed from the
file and returned to the alien.

(c) Review of refusal at consular office.
If the grounds of ineligibility upon
which the visa was refused cannot be
overcome by the presentation of addi-
tional evidence, the principal consular
officer at a post, or a specifically des-
ignated alternate, shall review the case
without delay, record the review deci-
sion, and sign and date the prescribed
form. If the grounds of ineligibility
may be overcome by the presentation
of additional evidence and the appli-
cant indicates the intention to submit
such evidence, a review of the refusal
may be deferred. If the principal con-
sular officer or alternate does not con-
cur in the refusal, that officer shall ei-
ther (1) refer the case to the Depart-
ment for an advisory opinion, or (2) as-
sume responsibility for final action on
the case.

(d) Review of refusal by Department.
The Department may request a con-
sular officer in an individual case or in
specified classes of cases to submit a
report if an immigrant visa has been
refused. The Department will review
each report and may furnish an advi-
sory opinion to the consular officer for
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assistance in considering the case fur-
ther. If the officer believes that action
contrary to an advisory opinion should
be taken, the case shall be resubmitted
to the Department with an explanation
of the proposed action. Rulings of the
Department concerning an interpreta-
tion of law, as distinguished from an
application of the law to the facts, are
binding upon consular officers.

(e) Reconsideration of refusal. If a visa
is refused, and the applicant within one
year from the date of refusal adduces
further evidence tending to overcome
the ground of ineligibility on which the
refusal was based, the case shall be re-
considered. In such circumstance, an
additional application fee shall not be
required.

[52 FR 42613, Nov. 5, 1987; 53 FR 9112, Mar. 21,
1988, as amended at 66 FR 10364, Feb. 15, 2001]

§ 42.82 Revocation of visas.
(a) Grounds for revocation. Consular

officers are authorized to revoke an
immigrant visa under the following
circumstances:

(1) The consular officer knows, or
after investigation is satisfied, that the
visa was procured by fraud, a willfully
false or misleading representation, the
willful concealment of a material fact,
or other unlawful means;

(2) The consular officer obtains infor-
mation establishing that the alien was
otherwise ineligible to receive the par-
ticular visa at the time it was issued;
or

(3) The consular officer obtains infor-
mation establishing that, subsequent
to the issuance of the visa, a ground of
ineligibility has arisen in the alien’s
case.

(b) Notice of proposed revocation. The
bearer of an immigrant visa which is
being considered for revocation shall, if
practicable, be notified of the proposed
action, given an opportunity to show
cause why the visa should not be re-
voked, and requested to present the
visa to the consular office indicated in
the notification of proposed cancella-
tion.

(c) Procedure in revoking visas. An im-
migrant visa which is revoked shall be
canceled by writing the word ‘‘RE-
VOKED’’ plainly across the face of the
visa. The cancellation shall be dated
and signed by the consular officer tak-

ing the action. The failure of an alien
to present the visa for cancellation
does not affect the validity of any ac-
tion taken to revoke it.

(d) Notice to carriers. Notice of revoca-
tion of a visa shall be given to the mas-
ter, commanding officer, agent, owner,
charterer, or consignee of the carrier
or transportation line on which it is
believed the alien intends to travel to
the United States, unless the visa has
been canceled as provided in paragraph
(c) of this section.

(e) Notice to Department. The consular
officer shall promptly submit notice of
the revocation, including a full report
of the facts in the case, to the Depart-
ment for transmission to the INS. A re-
port is not required if the visa has been
physically canceled prior to the alien’s
departure for the United States.

(f) Record of action. Upon the revoca-
tion of an immigrant visa, the consular
officer shall make appropriate notation
for the post file of the action taken, in-
cluding a statement of the reasons
therefor, and if the revocation of the
visa is effected at other than the
issuing office, a report of the action
taken shall be sent to that office.

(g) Reconsideration of revocation. (1)
The consular officer shall consider any
evidence submitted by the alien or the
alien’s attorney or representative in
connection with a request that the rev-
ocation of the visa be reconsidered. If
the officer finds that the evidence is
sufficient to overcome the basis for the
revocation, a new visa shall be issued.
A memorandum regarding the action
taken and the reasons therefore shall
be placed in the consular files and ap-
propriate notification made promptly
to the carriers concerned, the Depart-
ment, and the issuing office if notice of
revocation has been given in accord-
ance with paragraphs (d), (e), and (f) of
this section.

(2) In view of the provisions of
§ 42.71(b) providing for the refund of
fees when the visa has not been used as
a result of action by the U.S. Govern-
ment, no fees shall be collected in con-
nection with the application for or
issuance of such a reinstated visa.

§ 42.83 Termination of registration.
(a) Termination following failure of ap-

plicant to apply for visa. In accordance
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